MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday – Wednesday

February 24 - 25, 2004

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland  21201






   The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on

Tuesday, February 24, 2004 and Wednesday, February 25, 2004 at the Maryland State Board of Education building.  The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell, Vice President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks; Mr. Calvin Disney; Rev. Clarence Hawkins; Mr. Walter Levin; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Dr. John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia; and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Late arrival on Tuesday:  Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati.  Late arrival on Wednesday:  Dr. Maria Torres-Queral.  Early departure on Tuesday:  Dr. Maria Torres-Queral. Early departure on Wednesday:  Dr. Edward Root. Absent both days:  Dr. Philip Benzil.

   Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

CONSENT AGENDA

   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Mr. Disney, and with 

ITEMS



unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda




items as follows:  (In Favor – 9)







Approval of Minutes of January 27, 2004







Personnel (copy attached to these minutes)







Budget Adjustments







Extension of the State Plan for Adult Education

EXECUTIVE



  Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) and §10-508(a)(1), (7) & (8) of 

SESSION



the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and 






upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with

unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, February 24, 2004, in the 7th floor Board Room at the Maryland State Department of Education State Board Room.  The executive session commenced at 9:10 a.m. 

EXECUTIVE


   The following members were in attendance:  Edward Root; Jo Ann

SESSION
T. Bell; Dunbar Brooks; Calvin Disney; Clarence Hawkins; Walter

(continued)
Levin; Karabelle Pizzigati; Maria Torres-Queral; John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia; Nancy S. Grasmick; A. Skipp Sanders; Richard Steinke; Ron Peiffer; Valerie Cloutier and Anthony South.


   Dr. Grasmick briefly discussed certain financial issues involving the Baltimore City Public School System.  Valerie Cloutier apprised the board of a status conference that took place before Judges Garbis and Kaplan on February 19, 2004.  The State Board took no action on these matters.  The executive session concluded at 9:40 a.m.

INTRODUCTION


   Dr. Grasmick introduced Ms. Roni Jolly who will serve as the 

liaison between MSDE and the College Board.  Ms. Jolly will continue Maryland’s effort to accelerate the participation of minority students in Advanced Placement courses.

COMAR



   Dr. Grasmick stated that these regulations will establish the 

13A.03.01 &.02


requirements for graduation and receipt of diplomas.  During the

GRADUATION


months of December, January, and February, meetings have been

REQUIREMENTS 


held with wide-ranging stakeholder groups to gather feedback on

IN PUBLIC



the diploma proposal presented in December, 2003.  Feedback

SCHOOLS IN


from these groups reveal that most stakeholders do not support

MARYLAND



a multiple diploma model as previously recommended.  Based

(PERMISSION TO


on this feedback, a single Maryland High School Diploma route

PUBLISH)



for students graduating from high school is being proposed.

Ms. Cloutier and Dr. Peiffer reviewed these proposed regulations.  The proposed regulations outline a single route to the Maryland High School Diploma, one route to high school completion, and two routes to a Diploma by Examination (available only to citizens no longer enrolled in high school).

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dr. Torres-Queral, the State Board granted permission to publish these regulations.  (In Favor – 8.  Opposed – 1 – Dr. Wisthoff.  Abstention – 1 – Mr. Brooks.)

ENROLLMENT


   Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant Superintendent, Division of

COMMITTEE –


Business Services, and Mr. Robert Crawford, Chief, Budget Office, 

COMPENSATORY


Division of Business Services, reviewed the recommended audit

EDUCATION 


policy.  Ms. Clapsaddle indicated that because of concerns 

PROGRAM AUDIT


raised by the Board on this policy, a meeting was held with a






representative group of local school system stakeholders to review 






the policy and present alternative options.  However, no other viable




alternative options were presented.  

ENROLLMENT


   The Enrollment Committee recommends the following policies:

COMMITTEE -

COMPENSATORY


1)
Reduce the FRPM count as submitted on October 31 to the EDUCATION



prior fiscal year by both those applicants who, through the PROGRAM AUDIT



federal verification process completed by December 15 of 







the prior fiscal year, were deemed ineligible for meal

benefits and those applicants with terminated benefits due to failure to respond to requests for verification data.  This reduction would be taken on a one for one basis.

2)
The FRPM audit will verify that local school system testing is in accordance with federal guidelines.  In the unlikely event that the testing methodology does not meet the federal guidelines, the Audit Office will select a representative sample for verification by the local school system.

   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Wisthoff, and with

unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the proposed audit

policy.  (In Favor – 10) 


COMAR



   Ms. Virginia Cieslicki, Chief, Nonpublic Schools Approval

13A.09.09.01--.13


Branch, Division of Certification and Accreditation, reviewed these

EDUCATION 


regulations.  These regulations establishe minimum standards for the

PROGRAM IN


operation of a nonpublic school.  The language clarifies the 

NONPUBLIC


meaning of existing regulations and, in some instances, establishes

SCHOOLS



more meaningful minimum standards.  Also included are the 

(ADOPTION)


consequences of noncompliance with policies and procedures that






have been established.  






   Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with






unanimous agreement, the State Board adopted these regulations.






(In Favor – 10)

COMAR



   Dr. Rolf Grafwallner, Coordinator of Early Learning, Division of

13A.06.02.01--.05


Instruction, reviewed these regulations.  These regulations apply to PREKINDERGARTEN

all public prekindergarten programs for 4 year old children 

PROGRAMS



administered by local boards of education or qualified vendors.

(ADOPTION)


These regulations respond to the requirement included in the Bridge

to Excellence in Public Schools Act that provides for prekindergarten for all four-year olds from “economically 

disadvantaged backgrounds” or who are homeless.

   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with

unanimous agreement, the State Board adopted these regulations.

(In Favor – 10)

RECESS AND


   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a0)91), (7) & (8)

EXECUTIVE



of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and

SESSION   



upon motion by Rev. Hawkins, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with 

unanimous agreement, the Maryland State board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, February 24, 2004, in Conference Room 1, 8th floor at the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 12:25 P.M.  

   The following members were in attendance:  Edward Root; Jo Ann T. Bell; Dunbar Brooks; Calvin Disney; Clarence Hawkins; Walter Levin; Karabelle Pizzigati; Maria Torres-Queral; John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia; A. Skipp Sanders; Richard Steinke; Ron Peiffer; Valerie Cloutier and Anthony South.

   The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:


(
James H. Jackson v. Dorchester County Board of



Education—placement on second class certificate


(
Lois Pena v. Montgomery County Board of 



Education – relocation of program


(
Juanita Hopkins Ward v. Talbot County Board of



Education – renaming of school stadium


(
Eric White v. Baltimore City Board of School

Commissioners – denial of performance recognition awards

The State Board reviewed a request for reconsideration of Nicole Scott v. Wicomico County Board of Education, Opinion No. 03-40, and unanimously voted to deny the request.  Valerie Cloutier advised the board that Thomas Marsh v. Allegany County Board of Education, Opinion No. 03-25, was remanded to the Circuit Court for Allegany County for an evidentiary hearing.  Ms. Cloutier advised that as soon as she receives the record from the Circuit Court, it will be transferred to the Office of Administrative Hearings in accordance with the Court Order.

The State Board also authorized the issuance of seven pending opinions.

Dr. Sanders discussed financial issues involving the Prince George’s County Public School System.  Ms. Bell offered some comments.  The State Board took no action on this matter.

RECESS AND


   Ms. Cloutier advised the Board on a personnel matter involving EXECUTIVE



the Howard County Public School System.  The State Board took no SESSION



action on that matter.

(continued)

The State Board then addressed three internal matters and received legal advice on one matter from Ms. Cloutier.

The executive session concluded at 1:55 p.m.

LEGAL



   The Board heard oral argument in the following case:

ARGUMENT










Carol Beck v. Montgomery County Board of Education

REPORT ON



   Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

MARYLAND



Instruction; Dr. Shelley Ingram, Director, of Urban Partnerships, 

PROFESSIONAL


Johns Hopkins University; and Dr. Bruce Haslam, Managing 

DEVELOPMENT


Director, Policy Studies Associates, Inc., provided an update on 

INITIATIVES
these initiatives.  Dr. Seremet stated that Achievement Matters Most, the report of the Visionary Panel, and the No Child Left Behind Act, highlight the importance of teacher quality and require strategies, including professional development, to ensure that all teachers are highly qualified.  


   The Maryland Teacher Professional Development Advisory Council was appointed in January 2003 and charged with three tasks:

(
Articulate a viable, policy-relevant definition of high quality professional development;

(
Report on current teacher professional development programs and policies in Maryland; and

(
Provide specific recommendations for policy and program initiatives that will bring coherence to professional development and increase capacity to provide on-going support for high quality professional development.

The council has also reviewed research and work from other states and organizations to develop a draft set of teacher professional standards.

   Dr. Haslam reviewed data collected from a survey that was administered to 6,000 teachers in 128 schools and 9 school districts on their participation in professional development.  Dr. Haslam reviewed the overall findings on teacher professional development which reflect six themes:

REPORT ON



1.
Perspectives, policies, and programs are converging around MARYLAND




understanding the importance of professional development in PROFESSIONAL



improving schools and increasing student achievement.
DEVELOPMENT

INITIATIVES


2.
In 2003, teacher professional development in Maryland was  (continued)




in transition.

3.
Time for high-quality professional development is the scarcest of resources.

4.
Many teachers participate in professional development that reflects some indicators of quality, but only about a third participate in activities with almost all of the quality indicators.

5.
Attention to participant satisfaction not complemented by rigorous assessment of effectiveness and impact of teacher professional development, yielding limited information about the return on the investment.

6.
Existing accounting and data management systems often make it difficult to obtain complete and reliable information on spending.

Dr. Haslam reviewed the structure of the survey and the findings. The survey asked teachers to report on 19 various kinds of activities in 5 different types of professional development and the results were as follows:

(
job-embedded professional development – 83%

(
workshops, institutes, or academies – 73%

(
less likely to participate in conferences and professional meetings – 43%

(
graduate course – 32%

(
coaching and mentoring – 12%

Dr. Ingram discussed the professional development standards.  

The committee reviewed 23 different sets of standards and determined that the standards developed by the National Staff Development Council would be used as the guide to develop Maryland professional development standards.  The committee decided that the standards must reflect the priority of student learning; allow for shared responsibility for professional development and a broad range of learning experiences.  

Dr. Ingram reviewed the five content standards and related indicators that focus on teachers developing:

(
Content knowledge and strategies that help students master Maryland content standards

REPORT ON




(
Knowledge, skills, and disposition to apply

MARYLAND





research

PROFESSIONAL



(
Ability to collaborate to improve instruction

DEVELOPMENT



(
Understanding and skills to meet diverse student

INITIATIVES




learning needs and to create safe and orderly learning

(continued)





environments; and

  
(
Knowledge and skills to improve families and others



as active members of the school community.

Dr. Seremet reviewed the next steps which include a statewide public engagement campaign around these standards.

LEGAL



   The Board heard oral argument in the following cases:

ARGUMENTS






Carol Beck v. Montgomery County Board of Education

Wardell Harmon v. Baltimore City Board of School 


Commissioners

PUBLIC



   The Board heard comments from the following individual:

COMMENT







Name



Topic






Dr. Jerome Dancis

Algebra Assessment

STATE



   Ms. Renee Spence, State Legislative Liaison, provided an

LEGISLATIVE


update on the current legislative session.  The Board took 

UPDATE



action on the following bills:






HB 704 & SB 619 – Blind Industries and Services of Maryland –






Powers and Duties





Transferring duties and responsibilities for the administration of 

specified rehabilitation services from the Maryland State 

Department of Education to the board of trustees of the Blind 

Industries and Services of Maryland; increasing from 4 to 6 the 

number of members of the board of trustees who are required to be 

blind; and authorizing the Blind Industries and Services of Maryland 

to license blind persons to operate public and specified private 

vending facilities.

Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board opposed these bills.  (In Favor – 9)

HB 762 – Education- Public Schools – Evaluation and Graduation

Requiring the State Board of Education to make available all tests and test questions within 3 weeks of administration of the test; requiring the State Board to make available information regarding the process of test construction, validity, reliability, and objectivity, and regarding the determination of cut scores for the test; requiring the State Board to administer only multiple choice tests and a

STATE



different test each year; requiring each county board of education to 

LEGISLATIVE


develop and implement written tests and assessments; etc. 

UPDATE

(continued)



HB 766 – Education – Public Schools – Age Appropriate 

Curriculum and Instruction

Requiring a county board of education to adopt curricula or courses of study that are age appropriate for students; requiring that school curricula or courses of study fall within parental guideline standards for minors established by the Federal Communications Commission; prohibiting a county board from adopting curricula or courses of study that do not meet specified criteria; etc.

HB 771 – Education – Passage of Examination or Assessments – 


Graduation Requirements – Alternative Means to Demonstrate





Attainment – Diplomas


Prohibiting the State Board of Education from establishing county-based diplomas; providing that each student who graduates from a public high school shall receive the same type of diploma regardless of the student’s county of residence; etc.

   Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board opposed all three of these bills.  (In Favor – 9)

HB 1139 & SB 766 – Department of Juvenile Services – Enhancement Programs

Establishing the Department of Juvenile Services Education Department; requiring each facility established and operated by the Department of Juvenile Services to have an education center; providing that each child in the custody of the Department receive appropriate educational services; establishing the Department of Juvenile Services Board of Education; providing for the appointment, terms, and removal of members of the Board of Education, etc.;

   Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board opposed this bill. 

(In Favor – 8.  Rev. Hawkins not present when vote was taken.)

SB 455 – Education- Requirement Number of School Days – State of Emergency

Specifying that a day on which schools are closed during a state of emergency shall be credited against the number of school days.

SB 801 – Education – County Boards of Education- Determination of Minimum School Days and Hours

Repealing the requirement that each public school be open for pupil attendance for at least 180 days and at least 1,080 school hours during the school year; requiring each county board of education to determine a minimum number of school days during a school year, a

STATE



minimum number of hours during a school year; a minimum number 

LEGISLATIVE


of hours during a school day, and whether to be open on Saturdays, 

UPDATE



Sundays, or holidays under specified circumstances; etc.

(continued)

  Upon motion by Dr. Wisthoff, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board opposed these two bills.

(In Favor – 9)





SB 559 – Student Health Promotion Act of 2004




Requiring a county board of education to include the importance of 





physical activity in maintaining good health as part of its health 





education instruction; requiring the State Board of Education to 






enhance programs of physical education; prohibiting vending

machines in elementary schools; prohibiting the operation of vending machines in middle schools until the end of the last class and in high schools until the end of the last lunch period; requiring each public school to install a timing device on each vending machine; etc.

   Dr. Root directed Dr. Grasmick to review with Senator Pinsky   current policy on this issue for the purpose of recommending changes to address the areas of concerns that are addressed in this bill.

SB 649 – State Board of Education – Graduation Requirements – Student Service

Prohibiting the State Board of Education from requiring student service as a condition of graduation; authorizing a local school system to implement a student service program in which students may choose to participate as an elective; etc.

   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with majority vote, the State Board opposes this legislation.  (In Favor – 8; Opposed – 1 – Mr. Disney)

EXECUTIVE



   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(1), (7) & (8)

SESSION AND


of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, 

ADJOURNMENT


and upon motion by Rev. Hawkins, seconded by Ms. Bell, and

with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, February 24, 2004, in 7th floor Board Room at the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 5:40 p.m.

   The following members were in attendance:  Edward Root; Jo Ann T. Bell; Dunbar Brooks; Calvin Disney; Clarence Hawkins; Walter Levin; Karabelle Pizzigati; John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia; A. Skipp Sanders; Richard Steinke; Ronn Peiffer; Valerie V. Cloutier and  Anthony South.

EXECUTIVE



   The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the 

SESSION AND


decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

ADJOURNMENT

(continued)




(
Carol Beck v. Montgomery County of Education – 



teacher termination

(
Wardell Harmon v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – teacher termination






   The executive session concluded at 6:00 p.m.

RECONVENED


   The State Board reconvened on Wednesday, February 25, 






2004 at 9:00 a.m.

MEMORANDUM OF

   Ms. Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of


UNDERSTANDING


Career and Technology Education, and Ms. Jeanne-Marie Holly,

SIGNING



Program Manager, Career and Technology Education Systems

CEREMONY



Branch, Division of Career and Technology Education, reviewed

this partnership.  The purpose of this partnership between MSDE and Maryland New Car and Truck Dealers’ Association is to promote high quality automotive education programs by establishing industry certified Career and Technology Education (CTE) programs through the National Automotive Technicians Education Foundation and the National Institute for Automotive Service Excellence (NATEF/ASE) and Automotive Youth Education Systems (AYES). 

   Ms. Oliver indicated that local school systems, along with their industry and postsecondary partners, are developing NATEF/ASE certified Automotive Technology Programs within Maryland’s Career Cluster Framework.  The NATEF/ASE certified and AYES programs require end-of-course assessments and ensure a high level of rigor and relevance at the high school level.  Graduates of these challenging programs can receive up to 18 semester hours of college credit through articulation with the Community Colleges of Baltimore County.  

   Mr. Peter Kitzmiller, President, Maryland New Car and Truck

Dealers Association, discussed the commitment of the Association to support the Maryland Automotive CTE programs.

   The Board heard comments from several students that are enrolled in these automotive programs.  

   The memorandum of agreement was signed by Dr. Root; Dr. Grasmick and Mr. Kitzmiller. 

REQUESTS TO


   Dr. Grasmick indicated that requests have been received from

AMEND 



local school systems to modify their school calendars because of.  

SCHOOL 



the lost of instructional time due to inclement weather.

CALENDARS


   





   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with 






unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the following






recommendations (In Favor – 10):






1.
To ratify the vote of State Board of Education members

taken by telephone to consider requests from local school boards of education seeking approval for additional modifications to their school calendars by permitting schools to open on holidays.

2. To provide authorization to the State Superintendent of 






Schools to approve such requests that have already been  





made by opening schools on holidays, as well as those  





requests that may be made for the remainder of the school 

                             

year.






3.
To grant the State Superintendent of Schools the authority to 

make a fair and equitable decision on attendance waiver

requests that may be received from local school systems.
ANNOUNCEMENT


   Dr. Grasmick announced the Maryland State Department of

Education is the recipient of a $1 million grant from the Barbara Bush Literacy Foundation.  This grant is to encourage literacy between parents and children particularly focused on young children  and working through the adult education population.

ANNUAL REPORT


  Dr. Beatice Tignor, President, New Prince George’s County Board PRINCE GEORGE’S

of Education, and Dr. André Hornsby, CEO, Prince George’s 

COUNTY



County Public Schools, provided a review of the Annual Report.

Dr. Grasmick indicated that this is the annual report that must be submitted by Prince George’s County School Board that includes a financial statement and a comprehensive accounting of progress in the implementation of the master plan.

Dr. Tignor indicated that Dr. Hornsby would provide an update on the progress which includes highlights of the curriculum assessment, some of the non-compliance issues that have been addressed previously along with the plan for deficit recover, quality school strategic plans and other reportable conditions.  Dr. Tignor stated that the Prince George’s County Board has successfully accomplished the mandates of HB 949 and has joined with the CEO in putting into place many financial oversights which include reporting requirements, placing the internal audit position directly under the Board, and making revisions of financial policies.

ANNUAL REPORT


   Dr. Hornsby reported that overall students have achieved 

PRINCE GEORGE’S

Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) in reading and mathematics as 

COUNTY



required under No Child Left Behind.  However, five subgroups of 

(continued)



students have not met AYP in either reading or mathematics.  They 

are:  African American, Hispanic, Economically Disadvantaged 

(Free and Reduced Price Meals), Special Education, and Limited 

English Proficient.  This is a significant indicator of the areas in 

which staff must continue to focus their efforts to ensure that the 

students meet the standards.   The system has addressed this issue by 

hiring special staff in each school to take on the responsibility of 

teaching reading.  The system is also not meeting the overall 

standards and expectations according to the Maryland State 

Assessment exams and the High School Assessment exams.  




   Dr. Hornsby reported that in some of the 19 low performing 



schools where no progress has been made, changes have been made 

in school leadership.  Also, some of the retired/rehired 

principals have assumed the leadership roll in some of these schools. 

In addition, Dr. Hornsby interviewed each principal candidate 

selected this school year.





   
   Dr. Hornsby reviewed his plan to address the deficit by 



implementing total reductions of $74 million in FY 2004.  The plan 



will fully recover the FY 2003 operating budget deficit by FY 2004 



through a series of reductions that have been implemented by the 

Board prior to the start of the current school year.  Additionally,

reductions have been implemented since the beginning of the school year to cover anticipated FY 2004 shortfalls and establish a contingency reserve.  Dr. Hornsby also outlined a number of strategies that will help to ensure and maintain fiscal stability. 

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr.Wisthoff, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved forwarding this report to the General Assembly.

BALTIMORE CITY


   Dr. Grasmick indicated that the Baltimore City School System has

UPDATE AND


submitted a master plan but major portions of the plan cannot be   

MASTER PLAN


implemented because the financial status of the system is unknown






at this time.  Dr. Grasmick indicated that dimensions of the plan 






associated with federal funds are satisfactory.  

Dr. Copeland, CEO, Baltimore City Public Schools, stated that the school system would be able to submit a more viable plan by August 16th once the fiscal situation of the school has been resolved.  

Ms. JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student and School Services indicated that the school system has approximately $50 million due for all of the federal programs.  The system has already expended $18 million of the $38 million which was being held by the State under the Title I programs.  The staff

BALTIMORE CITY


has reviewed this portion of the plan with the school system and will 

UPDATE AND 


continue to monitor the use of these funds.

MASTER PLAN

(continued)



   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with 

unanimous agreement, the State Board agreed to release the federal 

funds with the assurances that the requirements have been met and 

will continue to be monitored throughout the school year.  No action 

will be taken on the master plan at this time.  The master plan will 

be redeveloped once the governance structure and fiscal resources of 

the system have been determined.  (In Favor – 10)   

PARENT



   Ms. JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

ADVISORY



Student and School Services, and Ms. Esther Parker, President,

COUNCIL



Maryland Parent Teacher Association and Chair, Parent Advisory






Committee, provided an update on the work of the council.  The

Maryland Parent Advisory Council (M-PAC) was established in the fall of 2003.  It includes a main council of parents, educators, and advocates and three subcommittees:  Education Policy, Parent Involvement and Nontraditional Communication.  The main council and subcommittees representing all 24 local school systems have more than 150 members.  During the next two years, the council will be collecting data on how the public feels about the state of parent involvement in their schools.

   Ms. Parker introduced Ms. Soo Hong, Gordon Ambach Fellow, Council of Chief State School Officers, who is providing MSDE and the Council with research and analysis services.  She has assisted MSDE in developing an initial survey instrument that was distributed statewide to serve as a starting point for efforts of the group.  Ms. Hong reported that the surveys were distributed statewide to parents, teachers, school-based professionals, community-based organizations, and faith-based institutions.  Of the surveys mailed, 1,684 were returned by the November 2003 deadline.  The surveys looked to measure parent involvement; diversity issues; how to research and communicate with parents as well as parent support; changes and involvement; and open-ended questions that encouraged parents to respond to their success with and vision of parent involvement.  52% of the surveys returned were from parents and guardians.

FEDERAL



   Ms. Sharon Nathanson, Federal Legislative Liaison, provided an 

LEGISLATION


update on federal legislation.  Ms. Nathanson reported that in the

President’s Y 2005 budget, he has proposed increases in Special Education and Title I.  Ms. Nathanson also provided the Board with a list of programs that the President has proposed to eliminate or provide cuts in their funding.

FEDERAL



   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Wisthoff, and with 

LEGISLATION


unanimous agreement, the State Board requested that a letter be sent 

(continued)



to the Maryland delegation voicing the Board’s strong concern about 

the proposed cuts in education programs and requesting their 

support in opposing these cuts.  (In Favor – 9)

PRESIDENT’S


   Mr. Caniglia spoke at the rally in support of Thornton funding 

DISCUSSION
that was held in Annapolis.  He attended the High School Athletics Commission meeting with Dr. Root.  He conducted two workshops with students on the high school assessments at the Maryland Association of Student Councils dinner meeting.




   Mr. Disney attended the dinner meeting with the Maryland 

 


Association of Student Councils.




   

   Dr. Pizzigati attended the School Health Council meeting.  She





participated in the National Association of State Boards of






Education (NASBE) study group on the achievement gap.  Dr. 
Pizzigati participated in a forum sponsored by two national

organizations that focused on achievement and civic engagement and service learning.   She also attended the dinner meeting with the Maryland Association of Student Councils.
   Ms. Bell attended the Thornton rally in Annapolis.  She has met with the conference committee planning for the September conference of the Maryland Association of Boards of Education.

   Rev. Hawkins spoke at Chesapeake College; Queen Anne’s Community Center and in Caroline County.  He attended the dinner meeting with the Maryland Association of Student Councils.

   Mr. Brooks attended the National Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE) board meeting.  He attended the meeting of the Task Force on Education of African American Males.  Mr. Brooks attended the dinner meeting with the Maryland Association of Student Councils.

OPINIONS



   Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:







( 04-06
Shirley A. Alexander v. Baltimore County

Board of Education – The State Board has upheld the discharge of a bus driver.







( 04-07
Dale and Diane Grote v. Carroll County









Board of Education – The State Board has









Affirmed a student transfer decision

OPINIONS




( 04-08
Deborah Holten v. Montgomery County

(continued)






Board of Education – The State Board has 









upheld the majority decision regarding 









elimination of bus transportation in a certain









area in that county.







( 04-09
Tiwanda K. Martin & Nicholas P. Deluca









v. Howard County Board of Education –

This appeal involved a student discipline and the State has found no due process violations or illegalities.






( 04-10
John and Mary Mattingly v. Prince George’s 


County Board of Education – The State Board has affirmed a decision regarding school uniform dispute.







( 04-11
Francis Murray v. Anne Arundel County









Board of Education – The State Board has









upheld the discharge decision of a counselor.







( 04-12
Quinton & Takeela Saunders v. Charles









County Board of Education – This is appeal

is a student discipline matter which has been dismissed for being moot.

ADJOURNED


   The State Board adjourned at 12:40 p.m.









Respectfully submitted,









Nancy S. Grasmick









Secretary/Treasurer

NSG:sgc

APPROVED:  March 30, 2004
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